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GIOVANNA BRUNETTA

WOMEN IMMIGRANTS IN ITALY (*>

Migration into Italy has increased ever since the early 1970s.
However, although during those years, the phenomenon was due to return
migration, i.e., Italian nationals returning to their owncountry,
after the economic recession due to the oil crisis, in the 1980s and
early 1990s migration increasingly involved foreign nationals
(200,000in 1974, 781,000 ;n 1990, almost 923,000 ;n 1994, according to
data on foreigners' sojourn permits issued by the Ministry far
Internal Affairs).
From being a country subject to emigration, Italy must now def;n;tely
be cons;dered one subject to ;mm;grat;on, although some emigrat;on,
espec;ally from the south, st;ll cont;nues. The presence of foreigners
in Italy far the moment must be considered qu;te modest, being 1.4% of
the nat;onal total accord;ng to official data. Th;s percentage ;s very
low when compared with the 9% of foreigners ;n Belg;um, 8% ;n Germany,
more than 6% in France and more than 3% ;n the United K;ngdom.

Increased demand far low-grade labour as a result of economic
expansion, and also strict control at the frontiers of Northern
European states and the eas;er access perm;tted by the Ital;an
coastline, have encouraged the arr;val ;n Italy of imm;grants ma;nly
from developing co'jntries, particularly from North Africa.

In turn, off;c;al regularization of sojourn in Italy following
the recent law no. 39 of February 28 1990 (the so-called Martelli law,
after ;ts promoter, wh;ch allowed a large number of 'submerged' or
'clandestine' ;mm;grants to leg;t;m;ze the;r previously ;llegal
posit;on) has accelerated the entry of ;mm;grants from Third World
countr;es -to the po;nt that, at the present t;me, at least accord;ng
to the number of offic;al sojourn perm;ts, ;t exceeds the number of
imm;grants from econom;cally advanced countries wh;ch has always
prevailed ;n Italy. Push pressures by countr;es of origin rather than
demand pull, as ;n the 1950s, 1960s and 1970s, have led to this "new
migrat;on'O which ;s affect;ng Italy, too ;n the 1980s and 1990s.

1 . Women immigrants

Women's acquisition of the status of individuals clearly
differentiated tram men, not only tram the biological but also tram
the social standpoint, has led to increasing interest in women's
studies. However, attention has mainly focused on two demographic
components, fertility and mortality, and less on the social component
regarding migration. This lesser scientific interest in migrant women
may be linked to how migrations were considered in the past, i.e.,
population movements aiming at cancelling or at least reducing
economic imbalances between areas of different levels of development,
and not as complex phenomena in which individuals may and indeed must
play roles as actors.

In Italy, women's migration was the topic of an international
symposium held at Cagliari in 1983 on women's role in such migratorymovements. 

More recently, single geographers like M. Marengo and G.
Cortesi have worked on this subject.

The aim of the present work is to give an overall view of the
presence of foreign women in Italy, and to attempt to identify some of
their itineraries according to the latest theoretical approaches.

(*) Comunicazione presentata all 'International
lation Geography, Dundee 16-19 settembre 1995

Conference Popu-on
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2.

Women's immigration into Italy

2.1. Statistica7 sources

The most immediate problem which arises is that of obtaining the
right data far analysis. First, it must be noted that none of the
official sources (Ministry far Internal Affairs, Ministry of Labour
and Social Security, ISTAT (government statistics bureau]) provides
exhaustive data on immigration. Second, official sources do not always
report data subdivided by sex and in any case refer to people with
official sojourn permits and not to the clandestine fraction which is
high in Italy, especially in the south.

The present study uses in particular data from the recent
population census (1991), which identifies both 'resident' and
'temporarily present' foreigners. Of the latter, as well as
'occasional presences' (hotel visitors staying less than one month)
far tourism, business or other reasons, the data consider those who,
far the sake of brevity, are called 'foreigners of no fixed abode',
i .e., those who have recently entered Italy and/or whose presence is
mobile and precarious. In reality, the publication of the census
results, do not maintain this distinction, thus reducing the
possibility of obtaining indirect data on clandestinity, by its very
nature difficult to measure statistically. However, at least from a
preliminary analysis carried out by ISTAT on provisional census data,
it appears that 'occasional presences' are quite frequent among
foreigners from developed countries. Vice versa, they are very rare
(average 1%) among foreigners from developing countries or those which
are politically or economically unstable (ISTAT, 1993).

Data on resident foreigners refer on one hand to a very small
part of the population living in Italy. On the other, these foreigners
enjoy facilities and generally have long-term migration plans. Inother 

words, they interact in a deeper and more lasting manner with
the socio-economic structures of the host country.

2.2. 

A sti77 irre7evant and high7y differentiated number

Unl;ke the s;tuat;on ;n other countr;es, ;n Italy women rather
than men started the ;mm;grat;on processo In the early 1970s, the
unw;ll;ngness of Ital;an women to accept domest;c or s;m;lar 'low-
grade' jobs led to a m;gratory flow, ma;nly of women, from Afr;can and
As;an countr;es. Th;s phenomenon, although ;nvolv;ng the whole of
Europe and the Un;ted States, took on ;ts own part;cular aspects ;n
Italy. The reason for th;s pecul;ar;ty, as shown by Arena (1983) was
and still is relig;on. In Afr;can and Asiat;c countries (Somalia,
Eth;op;a, Capo Verde and Madagascar ;n Africa; the Ph;l;pp;nes and Sr;
Lanka ;n As;a), the most popular rel;g;on, or at least the rel;g;on
followed by very act;ve m;nor;t;es, ;s Cathol;c;sm. And s;nce ;t ;s
women who l;ve in closer contact w;th rel;g;on and w;th rel;g;ous
;nst;tut;ons, at the moment of em;grat;on ;t ;s women who receive more
help from such inst;tut;ons. The preferred country ;s Italy and the
preferred city is Rome, the centre of Chr;st;an;ty and the city ;n
which very many rel;g;ous orders have the;r mother-houses.

The process of ;mm;grat';on has become accentuated ;n t;me, to the
extent that on October 20 1991 the number of foreign women resident ;n
Italy totalled 167,743. However, they only represented 0.29% of the
resident Ital;an populat;on, a figure wh;ch r;ses to 0.50% ;f
temporar;ly present, women are also ;ncluded. But ;n any case the
numbers are extremely low compared w;th those of other countries.

The;r d;str;but;on (f;g. 1) is not un;form, s;nce over 80% of the
women live ;n the centre of Italy (40%) ,and the north (41%). Th;s ;s
very probably due to the fact that these two areas of Italy offer
better poss;b;l;t;es of stab;l;zat;on and of jobs. The south often
only represents a start;ng-point for further movements. Although the
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percentage of women temporarily present in the north rises to 47% and
although occasional presences may of course be neglected, it may be
hypothesized that a high number of women'of no fixed abode' moved to

Fig. 

l. Distribution of resident and temporarily present foreign women in Italy (ISTAT,

1991 Population Census).
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the north after the Martelli law carne into torce, both due (as already
mentioned) to better job opportunities and to the greater efficiency
of temporary on-arrival facilities established far them under the
Martelli law and of social structures.

Foreign women migrate to Italy tram extremely varied places (tab.
1) and this fact must be borne in mind if simplifying generalizations
are to be avoided. On one hand, the structural contexts of the
departure areas are very different and extremely complex; on the other
hand the Italian context in which they find themselves is also
complex, therefore the life-styles and difficulties which they
encounter are equally diverse. 55.35% of the women come tram
economically advanced countries (Europe, North America, Oceania). But
if provenance tram Centra l and Eastern European countries alone
(7.74%) and other countries such as ex-Jugoslavia and Albania (7.87%)
is considered, the percentage shifts in. favour of the less
econ'omically advanced countries. Africa accounts far 16.85%, Asia far.15.58%, 

and Latin America far 12.19%. It is on this type of
immigration that the present study focuses because, as already
mentioned, it is the "new migration".

Tab. 

l. Foreign women resident and temporarily present in Italy by country of origin (X).

AFRICA AMERICA

ASIA

BUROPB I

15,581 0,75

0,9866,48 8,47 7,37 35,47 18,09 37,98

7,05!

Tempora-
rily
present

Source:ISTAT, 

1991 Popu1ation Census.

Some territorial differences are found in the pattern of
distribution by nationality (fig. 2). African and particularly North
African women mainly concentrate in the south of Italy. Nearness totheir 

original countries evidently plays a role in this case, as also
confirmed by the data on 'temporarily present' women, i.e., those who
have recently arrived. Second in importance are the highly
industrialized regions of the north (Piedmont, Lombardy, Veneto). This
is very probably mainly due to women joining husbands, connected with
the men's greater job stability.

Instead, the group from South America tends to settle in the
centre and north of Italy. It should be noted that the northern
regions of Italy (Veneto, Friuli-Venezia-Giulia, Liguria, Piedmont)
were the ones which, in the past, were subjected to the greatest
emigratory flow towards Argentina and Brazil. Probably, therefore,
some members of this group are of Italian descent.

It is in Latium, but 'mainly in Rome, that most of the Asiatic
groups settle (22% residents, 14% 'temporarily present'). This is not
surprising in view of the fact that, as mentioned above, the first
migratory chains of single women come to this region. In time, they
have given rise to atypical social networks, almost exclusively female
(sisters, cousins, friends).

2.3. 

Structura7 aspects

Study cf female ;mm;grat;cn ;s
k;nd cf hypcthes;s cn the future cf

important when formulating any
immigrants in Italy. The ratios

America
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between men ano women inside each ethnic group, the equilibria created
between male and female immigrants, with respect to the kinds of workdone 

by the two sexes, and the formation of families and social
networks not composed exclusively of either men orwomen, are essentialelements 

in the process of stabilization, still extremely fragile in
Italy.

Fig. 

2. Foreign women in Ita1y by country of origin and region of residence in Ita1y

(ISTAT, 1991 Popu1ation Census).
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AGE -The age structure (fig. 3) of foreign women is of particular
significance, since it supplies information on an available labour
forGe, on the dimension of the active labour forGe, and above all on
the demographic future of the population (women of fertile age).

Immigrant women are mainly between 25 and 34 years of age, with
oscillations within this age-group ranging from 39% far Latin American
women, 38% far Africans and 30% far Europeans. This age-group reveals
the greatest differences between men and women, whereas of the
Africans, half are men and only one-third women; on the contrary, of
the Latin Americans, women prevail (39%) aver men (29%). It is clear
that, far African women, arrival in Italy is still motivated by the
desire to join their families, while far Latin American women it is
the need far work which prevails.

EUROPE AFRICA

25%30 20 15 10 5 o o 5 10 15 20 25 30 35 40 %

Fig. 

3. Age structure of European and African foreign women resident in Ita1y (ISTAT

1991 popu1ation Census).

The percentages of resident girl children «15 years) are also
significant, being around 12% and peaking at 22% for North African
girls as opposed to 9% of those of no fixed abode (Albanian and ex-
Jugoslav: 22%). This is explained by the greater possibility of
creating or recomposing family units, due to the lower precariousness
which resident status make$ feasible. However, apart from slight
differences, more than 80% of foreign women are concentrated in the
age-range of the active population (15-64 years); about half are
between 15 and 34 and 66.80% are of fertile age (15-44 years):
therefore they can increase the birthrate.

WORK -In spite of the high number of active resident women, only 33%
are in fact working and 13% are unemployed. This is really a very
small fraction, although in some regions (Veneto, Lombardy, Emilia-
Romagna) the percentage rises to 38%. The women work almost
exclusively (80%) in the services sector, 16% in industry and only 4%
in agriculture. For foreign women too, therefore, segregation within
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the serv;ces sector ;s conf;rmed s;nce the jobs involved are low-grade
and marginal (almost all involving housework or similar). Although at
the limits of significance, there is a certain distribution by area:
in the southern Italian regions (Basilicata, Puglia, Campania) women
tend to work in agriculture, and in the centre and north in non-agricultural 

sectors, thus following the Italian productive structure.
In particular, work in the services sector, widespread throughout
Italy, reaches 91% in Latium.

Another noteworthy aspect is that nearly half the women in
employment (43%) are of European origin, thus partially reducing the
quotas of women from developing countries (19% from Asia, 16% fromAfrica, 

11% from Latin America). According to these data, it would not
be excessive to state that, although it is difficult far men to findjobs, 

far women any other job but housework is practically impossible.
Most resident women (67%) thus live in Italy in a non-

professional state, by choice or by necessity. 37% are housewives;
this percentage r;ses to 52% far the North Africans, indicating that,
in Italy too, they continue to work inside the home.

3.

From 'space' in the country of origin to Italy

After this review, based on census data, of the most salient
aspects of the world of foreign women who are best established in
Italy, since they are resident, let us go further into the migratory
'itineraries' which led women to move from their original countries to
Italy, in an attempt to study immigration as a social event, in this
case specifically female. Considering migrant women in their role as
social actors involves -as theory suggests (Woods, 1985; Lim, 1988;
Marengo, 1995) -reconstructing the cultural environment of their
original country, their relations with their national cultural
environment, and the reasons which led them to decide to emigrate. As
the quantitative approach used until now is not suitable far this type
of analysis, we will refer to surveys conducted in Italy by means of
questionnaires and interviews.

3.1. 

Maghreb women:
community

difficu7ties invo7ved in breaking bonds with the

In a highly traditional society like that of the Muslim African
world, the amount of 'space' assigned to women is very different from
that assigned to men, since women have no public space but only
private space reserved exclusively far them. Excluded in this way from
any role involving space which is not private, women are unable to
contribute actively towards decisions regarding emigration. For women,
and above all far the community, to pass beyond the frontier of
private space in arder to reach public space would be an act of
rebellion, a lack of respect far the group's tradition. So there are
still very few women who follow the men's example and dare to break
the bonds of the community and flout its l~ws (Marengo, 1995). In
particular, this happens in Maghreb countries whose populations
observe the law of the Koran. In Islam, women are 'inferior beings'
and thus practically deprived of any possibility of making free
choices and totally subjected, by tradition and culture, to male
supremacy (Arena, 1983). Emigration plans are therefore taken by the
whole community which, in arder to obtain the extra money, delegates
someone to go and work abroad. In arder to safeguard group integrity
and avoid the weakening of family links, twives, and later children,
are entrusted to the authority of the enlarged family which replaces
the absent men to safeguard the honour of the group: women without men
are considered a threat to this sense of honour (Horchani Zamiti,
1995).

It 

should be noted, however, that th;s trad;t;onal system has now
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partly lost ;ts anc;ent r;gour and women no longer play an exclus;vely
passive role. Although when husbands leave, w;ves rema;n w;th;n the
amb;t of the enlarged fam;ly, and the role they play ;n the fam;ly
constellat;on after the absence of the off;c;al head of the fam;ly and
the weaken;ng of trad;t;onal sol;dar;ty l;nks, leaves them an
;ncreasing marg;n of freedom. The fact that they now have to do jobs
prev;ously reserved far the men makes them 'voluntar;ly' but also
compulsor;ly penetrate at least part of the male publ;c doma;n. In
this way, the women come to be the heads of the fam;ly and become
aware not only of the;r own space but also partly of male space, both
private and publ;c. However, ;t must also be noted that acceptance of
the role of subst;tute head of the fam;ly only really represents
female adaptat;on to fam;ly plans, s;nce women do not yet have the
opportun;ty to transform ;t into personal plans (Marengo, 1995). Data
on t,h e percentages of femal e heads of the fami l y are somewhat
fragmentary and cannot always be compared, although there ;s reason to
Delieve that they now account far a significant quota of the total
number of famil;es and are on the increase. Th;s is shown by the
grow;ng spread of nuclear fam;lies and of the ;ndependence of fam;ly
units. In Tunisia, far example, accord;ng to 1984 census data, the
women of emigrants living in their own houses numbered 42,500, 5,000
lived with their husbands' families, and 1,830 l;ved with their own
fam;lies. A recent survey, again in Tunisia, showed that most of the
women interviewed l;ved alone with their children. This relatively new
pract;ce is doubtless favoured by the poss;bility of buy;ng a house, a
fact only made feas;ble w;th the money emigrant husbands earn
(Horchan; Zamiti, 1995). This greater autonomy 'and greater
respons;bil;ty on the part of women ind;cates that they may also make
more autonomous dec;s;ons. However, the statist;cal data stress that,
far the moment, in most African countr;es and w;th few exceptions, it
;s women who follow men in cases of em;grat;on.

On the;r arr;val in Italy, Afr;can and particularly Maghreb women
exper;ence a sense of d;sorientat;on not only of space but also of
identity, wh;ch ;s d;ff;cult to overcome. This is because Italian
spat;al and relat;onal organ;zat;on, rather than accept;ng women tram
more tradit;onal societ;es, enhances the;r d;vers;ty, exclud;ng them
and thus delay;ng the already diff;cult confrontat;on between the
female world they know and that of the ;ndustrial;zed Italian society
in which they find themselves (Marengo, 1995). As the migratory flow
in question is quite recent, there is no already established ethnic
community to welcome them. Maghreb women are thus obliged to
reconstruct fr;endships and points of reference, counting essentially
on the support but also the approval of their husbands whom they have
followed or joined. On their first impact with Italy, they create a
private space in which they again play the same roles they have always
had decided far them. The home is thus transformed into a solitaryspace. 

Although the birth of a child may relieve some of the boredom
and solitude,it also involves further difficulties, since caring far
children, in the absence of parental help, prolongswomen's isolation,
preventing them from working outside the home. Maternity and jobs are
difficult to reconcile. Their culture and re-ligion oblige them to
followa well-defined arder of priorities: the care and wellbeing of
children take priority aver' work outside the home. On the personal
level, these priorities, although accepted as normal in their original
countries, do not always seem to be experienced in a tranquil and
positive way in Italy. If we add to this the fact that the women are
obliged wear their traditional clothing, Maghreb women fall into those
groups which Taboada-Leonetti (1983) calls 'guardians of tradition',
the whole within an ambit of pure passivity. In other countries where
immigration is not recent, adaptation to the new reality is evidentlygreater.
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3.2 Breaking bonds: Phi7ippino women

Transformation and destructuring of traditional society have been
taking place far some time now in the Philippines, so that new life-
styles and models of behaviour co-exist, implying greater autonomy far
women and forms of survival of the enlarged family. According to
interview data (Campani, 1989), equilibria inside families are highly
unstable, and individual choices now tend to predominate aver
collective family ones. The dramatic economic situation in the
Philippines is accompanied by complex social phenomena, destructuring
of traditional life-styles, mass education, and higher aspirations and
expectations on the part of a strongly Westernized section of the
population. It is precisely this section which, in the expectation of
improved living conditions but unable to find suitable employment,
emigrates. More than autonomous decisions taken by individual women,
these are generally decisions taken by the family. Italy is seen as
allowing access at last to consumer society, to that Western way of
life conveyed by mass media and dreamt of by Philippino women.
Although some state that they were obliged to emigrate, others
recognize the desire to lead their own lives. A linear model can thus
be identified which views Western society as the end of a process of
development in which the society of the original country is the first
stepping-stone (Picciolini, 1991). In reality, in Italy Philippino
women live on the fringe' of consumer society, but their lives
increasingly tend to be inspired by the Western model. They begin to
dress in Western clothes, their space becomes larger, they go out
unaccompanied, first in their own neighbourhood and then further away.
For almost all of them, as already mentioned, their jobs are limited
to housework. This prevents them from having their own families,
although recently the possibility of part-time work has allowed them
to be joined by husbands and children. However, the time the children
spend in Italy is still quite unstable, since there is a strong
tendency to leave existing children in the Philippines or to take
children born in Italy back to the Philippines. This is due both to
the difficulty of reconciling maternity and work, and of the desire to
give the children the chance of beginning school in their own country,
with the prospect of mother's return home in the medium term.

To state that Philippino women do find better conditions in Italy
than those left behind would be hazardous, to say the least. It is
only thanks to their contacts through associations that they are able
to reconstruct a network of female friendships inside groups composed
of women of the same origin, which allow them to establish links which
were often broken at the moment of emigration and from which they now
draw their traditional sense of security. According to the groups
proposed by Taboada-Leonetti (1983), Philippiono women may be called
'les instrumentalistes', in the sense that they experience emigration
as a parenthesis, as a break in their lives. The changes they
experience are considered as necessary far life in Italy but also as
superficial and reversible, in that they do not influence their
cultural identity. Evidence of this is the general lack of interest in
learning the Italian language. The gap between Philippino and Italian
salaries continues to be the mainspring which convinces Philippino
women to come to Italy, in the hope of being able to return home
eventually. Only a few of them may be called 'les promotionnelles', in
the sense that emigration represents a change which they face
deliberately.
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CONCLUSIONS

A considerable lack of equilibr;um between the sexes, the
difficult;es and l;mitations encountered by foreign women in entering
the job market, and st;ll essent;ally female or male soc;al networks
all reveal the extreme precariousness of ;mmigrant commun;t;es ;n
Italy. In most countr;es, two main factors determine some degree ofstab;l;zat;on: 

the arrival of fam;ly members, and m;xed marr;ages.
However, ;n Italy this is far tram being the case. Cf 'temporarilypresent' 

women, accord;ng to census data, only 16% entered Italy to
jo;n the;r husbands -a very low figure, although it does rise to 32%
far North African women. Although there ;s reason to suppose that
w;ves jo;ning husbands, etc. accord;ng to the Martelli law, are
stead;ly ;ncreas;ng, we cannot speak of true settl;ng down. The lack
of prpper accommodat;on makes ;t extremely difficult to br;ng in
family members, even when, as in the Veneto, the men have found secure
jobs ;n industry (Bragato and Ton;olo Trivellato, 1993). Italy thus
cont;nues to be a country of trans;t towards other dest;nations.

However, there are also women who, like the Philippinos, arrive
;n Italy with plans already ;nvolving a definite return to their own
country after having earned enough money to educate the;r ch;ldren
properly, bu;ld a house of the;r own and start up their own bus;ness.
The f;rst two goals are relatively easy to ach;eve, but the third,
g;ven the ser;ous econom;c situat;on still prevailing ;n the
Ph;l;pp;nes, ;s more d;ff;cult. So departure tram Italy ;s cont;nually
postponed, the return home becomes a myth, and there are already some
who, after return;ng home, come back to Italy. It may ,therefore be
sa;d that ;mm;grat;on into Italy is temporary, dictated e;ther by need
or by ;nd;v;dual cho;ce. Cne of the features which, accord;ng to Salt
(1989), is characteristic of the new map of ;nternational migrations
;s thus confirmed.

When a certain degree of stab;l;zat;on rather than rap;d cultural
ass;milation ;nto the new env;ronment occurs, the structur;ng is
';nterst;t;elle', in the sense that women construct a reoresentat;ve
space both of the;r or;g;nal countr;es and of the countrles to wh;ch
they migrate (P;ette, 1990).
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